
Minutes of the Planning Committee
4 April 2018

Present:
Councillor R.A. Smith-Ainsley (Chairman)
Councillor H.A. Thomson (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors:

C. Barnard
R.O. Barratt
I.J. Beardsmore
R. Chandler

S.M. Doran
M.P.C. Francis
N. Islam
A.T. Jones

D. Patel
R.W. Sider BEM

Apologies: Apologies were received from  Councillor J.R. Boughtflower, 
Councillor S.J. Burkmar and Councillor Q.R. Edgington

84/18  Minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on 7 March 2018 were approved as a correct 
record.

85/18  Disclosures of Interest 

a) Disclosures of interest under the Members’ Code of Conduct

There were none.

b) Declarations of interest under the Council’s Planning Code

Councillors R.A. Smith Ainsley, C. Barnard, R.O. Barratt, S. Doran, M. 
Francis, A.T. Jones, D. Patel and R.W. Sider BEM reported that they had 
received correspondence in relation to application 17/01365/OUT Renshaw 
Industrial Estate, 28 Mill Mead, Staines-upon-Thames, but had maintained an 
impartial role, had not expressed any views and had kept an open mind.

Councillors H.A Thomson and N. Islam had received correspondence in 
relation to applications 17/01365/OUT Renshaw Industrial Estate, 28 Mill 
Mead, Staines-upon-Thames, and 17/01890/FUL Ashford Depot, Poplar 
Road, Ashford but had maintained an impartial role, had not expressed any 
views and had kept an open mind.
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86/18  17/01365/OUT - Renshaw Industrial Estate, 28 Mill Mead, Staines–
upon-Thames 

Description:
This application sought outline planning consent for the redevelopment of the 
Renshaw Industrial Estate for a multi-residential development of 275 units and 
250 parking spaces and publicly accessible green space.

Additional Information:
The Planning Development Manager informed the Committee that 
amendments had been made to conditions 4 and 20 of the Officer’s report: 

Condition 4 (page 35)
4. The development authorised by this permission shall not commence until 
the Link Road, between Fairfield Avenue and Mill Mead, to the south of the 
site has been constructed to an adoptable standard, and/or dedicated as 
public highway, in accordance with the approved drawings for the Link Road. 

Reason:-.In the interests of highway safety and the free flow of traffic on the 
High Street and London Road.

Condition 20 (page 40)
20. No construction, demolition, excavation or delivery traffic shall use the 
junction of the A308 London Road and Mill Mead, for access to or from the 
application site.

Reason:-.In the interests of highway safety and the free flow of traffic on the 
surrounding road network.

Public Speaking: 
In accordance with the Council’s procedure for speaking at meetings, Anne 
Damerell spoke against the proposed development raising the following key 
points:

 There were some advantages to the proposal compared with other 
schemes in the town centre; the flats are bigger and provide more 
affordable housing

 Air pollution concerns
 Concerns over floor level of the buildings and disabled access

In accordance with the Council’s procedure for speaking at meetings, Shaun 
Moore spoke for the proposed development raising the following key points:

 Town centre is not an ideal location for the existing industrial use
 The scheme has been presented to officers, members and local people
 Scheme includes land to improve the proposed link road
 Scale steps down to Waters Drive
 25 affordable housing units will be provided
 Playground to be provided on site or a commuted sum to improve the 

nearby park off-site.
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Debate:
During the debate the following key issues were raised:

 The principle of development is acceptable
 Air quality concerns
 Pleased some affordable housing is provided on site
 Inadequate affordable housing provided
 Disability access concerns
 Concern with height of buildings
 Inadequate amenity space
 Concern with review and implementation of parking restrictions in the 

area
 Will be less requirement for car parking in the future
 Query over distance between buildings
 Concern with children’s play area in an area with lots of flats  
 Play space should be provided on site and not a contribution given to 

improve off site existing provision
 Query over Mill Mead closure

Decision:
The Application was approved as per the Officer’s recommendation subject 
to the amendments to the conditions referred to above and the prior 
completion of a S106 agreement to include the following amendment to 
clause 5 on page 33 of the Officer’s report:

The provision of the open space, including the play space as shown on 
drawing no. 071-A-11-00 (Rev 01) ‘Proposed Ground Floor Plan’ is to be 
provided prior to the first occupation of the development.  This will require an 
application by the developers for the stopping up of the existing highway in 
Mill Mead.

87/18  17/01890/FUL - Ashford Depot, Poplar Road, Ashford 

Description:
This application sought the demolition of the existing original warehouse 
buildings and the redevelopment of the site for 36 dwellings with parking, 
landscaping and amenity space provision.

Additional Information:
The Planning Officer advised the Committee that the Lead Local Flood 
Authority had raised no objection subject to the following two conditions and 
one informative:

The development hereby permitted shall not commence until details of the 
design of a surface water drainage scheme have been submitted to and 
approved in writing by the planning authority. Those details should include: 

a) A design that satisfies the SuDS Hierarchy and that is compliant with the 
national Non-Statutory Technical Standards for SuDS, NPPF and Ministerial 
Statement on SuDS. 
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b) The results of infiltration testing completed in accordance with BRE Digest: 
365 and confirmation of groundwater levels. 
c) Evidence that the proposed solution will effectively manage the 1 in 30 & 1 
in 100 (+40%) allowance for climate change storm events, during all stages of 
the development (Pre, Post and during).  Should the results of infiltration 
testing prove unsatisfactory then a discharge rate of 2 litres/sec should be 
applied. 
d) Detailed drawings to include: a finalised drainage layout detailing the 
location of SuDS elements, pipe diameters, levels, details of how SuDS 
elements will be protected from root damage and long and cross sections of 
each SuDS element including details of any flow restrictions and how they will 
be protected from blockage. 
e) Details of how the runoff (including any pollutants) from the development 
site will be managed during construction. 
f) Details of Management and Maintenance regimes and responsibilities for 
the drainage system. 
g) A plan showing exceedance flows and how property on and off site will be 
protected. 

Reason: To ensure the design meets the national Non-Statutory Technical 
Standards for SuDS and the final drainage design does not increase flood risk 
on or off site. 

2) Prior to the first occupation of the development, a verification report carried 
out by a qualified drainage engineer must be submitted to and approved by 
the Local Planning Authority to demonstrate that the Drainage System has 
been constructed as per the agreed scheme. 

Reason: To ensure the Drainage System is constructed to the National Non-
Statutory Technical Standards for SuDS. 

Informative 
If the proposed site works affect an Ordinary Watercourse, Surrey County 
Council as the Lead Local Flood Authority should be contacted to obtain prior 
written Consent. 

Public Speaking: 
In accordance with the Council’s procedure for speaking at meetings, Ray 
Smith spoke against the proposed development raising the following key 
points:

 He was speaking on behalf of the travelling people who live opposite 
the site

 Pleased to see the site is being developed for housing
 Pleased that following consultation by the developers, the access to 

the site had been moved from Poplar Road to Feltham Hill Road
 Concerned that the pedestrian entrance to the site in Poplar Road 

would encourage parking on Poplar Road whilst people visit the 
development.  This would cause a major problem for the travellers as 
they need to be able to access/egress the site with their equipment, 
i.e., dodgems.
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In accordance with the Council’s procedure for speaking at meetings, Suzy 
Wilson spoke for the proposed development raising the following key points:

 Have liaised with officers, members and residents
 Will provide 36 quality homes including 33 one and two bedroom units
 Scheme is supported by local plan policies
 Will deliver housing to address housing needs
 Construction will commence later in 2018 and aims to be completed by 

2020
 Scheme will meet building regulations
 Site has vacant building credit so therefore no affordable housing can 

be provided.
 Sufficient car parking has been provided on site.

Debate:
During the debate the following key issues were raised:

 Pleased to see that the access to the site had been moved from Poplar 
Road to Feltham Hill Road

 Query over the secured by design award
 Concern over Surrey County Council comments over possible parking 

in the future on Poplar Road causing problems for the travelling show 
community who live opposite.  Yellow lines may be required.

 Concern over lack of social housing

Decision:
The Application was approved as per the Officer’s recommendation subject 
to the prior completion of a S106 agreement.  

It was also agreed that the Planning Development Manager should write to 
Surrey County Council Highways expressing the concerns of the Planning 
Committee, which were raised by the travelling show people, over possible 
on-street parking at Poplar Road opposite their site and that Surrey County 
Council should give consideration to providing a parking order in this area.

88/18  17/01804/FUL - 16 Springfield Road, Ashford 

This application was withdrawn by the applicant on 3 April 2018 and therefore 
not considered by the Committee.

89/18  15/00048/PLNCONS - 5 New Park Road, Ashford, TW15 1EG 

Description
This application sought enforcement action requiring the removal of an 
unauthorised caravan. 

Additional
The Planning Development Manager informed the Committee that the 
recommendation of the report should be amended to read “The Council is 
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seeking enforcement action requiring the removal of an unauthorised caravan 
at 5 New Park Road, Ashford and the cessation of use of the land as a 
caravan site.”

“The time period for compliance is within 6 months of the enforcement action 
taking effect.”

During the debate the following key issues were raised:
 The caravan is no longer in temporary use

Decision
That enforcement action be authorised. Such Notice to be complied with 
within 6 months of it taking effect.

Reasons for Serving of Notice
The existing caravan site has an unacceptable impact upon the character of 
the area, and detracts from the surrounding building pattern. The scheme 
introduces an incongruous feature within the surrounding area and provides 
opportunities for unacceptable overlooking and loss of privacy into a 
neighbouring garden. The scheme is therefore contrary to policy EN1 of the 
Core Strategy and Policies DPD 2009, and the Supplementary Planning 
Document on the Design of Residential Extensions and New Residential 
Development 2011.

90/18  Urgent Items 

The Chairman advised that a Members’ Seminar, aimed specifically for the 
Planning Committee, had been arranged on the subject of ‘Design Training’ 
on 30 April 2018 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber.  The focus for the 
seminar would be on design and high density.

The design training will be undertaken by Bob Allies of Allies Morrison, an 
architecture and urban planning practice.  


